BOROUGH OF KETTERING

KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held: 1st November 2010

Present:
Councillors


Councillor Greg Titcombe (Chair)

Councillor Linda Adams


Councillor Maurice Bayes


Councillor David Bishop

Councillor Robert Civil (also Northamptonshire County Council)


Councillor Paul Corazzo

Councillor Terry Freer

Councillor Jenny Henson

Councillor Larry Henson (also Northamptonshire County Council)


Councillor Mary Malin 
Councillor Ellie Manns


Councillor Carolyn Maxted (Northamptonshire County Council)

Councillor Paul Marks


Councillor Jonathan West

Representatives of Member Organisations


Graham Bale (Kettering Private Hire and Taxi Association)


Myra Bale (Kettering Private Hire and Taxi Association) 

Maxine Aldred (Federation for Small Businesses)


Also Present

Graham Soulsby (Kettering Borough Council)

Inspector Dick Aistrop (Kettering Police)


Chris Stopford (Kettering Borough Council)

Greg Chopper (Kettering Borough Council)
Adrian Lee (Kettering Borough Council) 
Don Underwood (NHS - Northamptonshire)

Ian White (Forum Administrator)

10.KTF.23
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bain, Edwards (KBC & NCC), Hollobone, Parker (NCC), Smith-Haynes and Watts, Revd. D. Barrington, Sybil Gregory and Eleanor Patrick.
10.KTF.24
MINUTES

RESOLVED 


that the minutes of the meeting of Kettering Town Forum held on 6th September 2010 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair, subject to the following amendments:
i) Councillor Edwards is also a member of Northamptonshire County Council and this would be amended accordingly on the list of attendees;

ii) Councillor Civil suggested that he had arrived at the same time as Councillor West as recorded in minute 10.KTF.18
10.KTF.25
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
10.KTF.26
PUBLIC SPEAKERS 

None
10.KTF.27
UPDATE ON LOCAL POLICING ISSUES

Inspector Dick Aistrop of Kettering Police was present at the meeting and addressed members of the Forum in relation to the most recent crime update figures. It was noted that there had been an overall reduction of crime of 9% over the past 12 months.
In response to questions from members of the Forum, the following responses were provided:

· Although there was no official target figure set for detection rates, there was still a desire to increase this figure even further than the current level of 32%

· The Council’s Executive Committee be asked to refer requests for funding relating to the provision of equipment to make Police Motor Cycles roadworthy to the Crime and Disorder Partnership for co-ordination and direction

· There was increased support and advice for householders in certain parts of the town regarding domestic security

· The Police would introduce extra patrols in the Town Centre over the Christmas period to deal with any anticipated levels of crime suggested by intelligence received

· Concern was shared about the increasing level of crime in Avondale Grange Ward and members of the Forum were appraised how the new Policing arrangements to be introduced would deal with this during the following item

· Issues relating to misuse of vehicles in the pedestrianised part of the Town Centre  could be addressed by Police under anti-social behaviour legislation and Officers who already patrolled this area would be requested to monitor this situation; the use of bollards at the top of Gold Street to control access would be raised with the County Council
· The practice of draping trainers over telephone wiring to denote an area for a particular criminal purpose was discussed, and it was noted that BT would remove these items within a few days

· It was noted that the existing Safer Community Team areas were not coterminous with Borough Ward boundaries although the Police re-structure should address this issue.

10.KTF.28
POLICE RE-STRUCTURE
Inspector Aistrop also addressed the Forum regarding the re-structure of the operational arrangements affecting the Police in Kettering. The basis of the changes were as follows:
· The appointment of a new Chief Constable for Northamptonshire had led to a review of operational processes

· The Government’s Spending Review was taking place at the same time, although this was not a major driver in the changes and they would have taken place in any event

· There would be a reduction from 5 Safer Communities Teams in the Borough down to 2

· There would be no reduction in resources as a result of this, but would mean greater flexibility in operational responses could be achieved, and specific major crimes targeted more effectively
· At Senior Management level, there would a single territorial area with 2 Heads, with District Commanders remaining in more or less the same position as currently

· The basis of the changes is about increasing effectiveness and not depleting resources

Inspector Aistrop indicated that he supported the changes, in particular as a result of the greater flexibility offered operationally.
.
10.KTF.29
SUITE 16 UPDATE

Members of the Forum received an update report in respect of the regeneration of the Town Centre area. The report covered the following issues:
· Key priorities for regeneration in the Town Centre
· Project updates

· Funding application successes

· Public Realm works updates

· Awards and Feedback comments

In their consideration of the update, members of the Forum raised the following points received responses to them as appropriate:

· The presentation indicated that the Council was performing better than neighbouring authorities in respect of these issues, although there was little press coverage of these achievements

· The impact on the new location for bus stops on the existing bus bays in Newland Street was a matter of concern
· The general tidiness of the Town Centre and Street Furniture needed to be improved to complement the newly re-generated areas; it was agreed that a report would be brought to the next meeting of the Forum relating to Town Centre street cleansing initiatives. It was further noted that a rolling programme for the replacement of street furniture would need to be put in place
· There remained concern over the way that the provision of public  toilets in the regenerated areas in the town centre was planned; it was noted that work was progressing in terms of negotiations with businesses in this respect , although members of the Forum though that the matter would benefit from re-examination
· It was also considered that there should be an increase in baby changing places

· The surfacing in the regenerated areas of the Town Centre would be of ‘York’ stone which should not be problematic for wheelchair users

· Consultation with disabled groups on the above matter would take place and it was suggested that the Northamptonshire branch of the Centre for Independent Living (CIL) should be contacted in this respect

· Progress in respect of the situation with regard to the demolition and future regeneration of the ‘Hogshead’ site was reported, and members of the Forum requested that the owner of the site be requested to expedite its redevelopment, although it was anticipated that there would not be a particularly quick solution to this matter
· In respect of the provision of the double roundabout at the junction of Northampton Road, the former Midland Road and Northfield Avenue, it was noted that work would commence on 8th November 2010 and continue through till April 2011; it was agreed that the consultation in respect of these works had not been satisfactory, and that there could be traffic flow issues affecting cars and buses linking the western part of the town that had not been satisfactorily addressed at an earlier stage

Mrs Myra Bale of Kettering Taxi Association was present at the meeting and addressed the Forum in respect of the following points:

· She believed that the works were of little point as the part of Kettering Town Centre currently being regenerated was dead and could not be revived; in response to this matter, many members of the Forum expressed their disagreement with this view; the view was expressed that a large amount of consultation had been undertaken in respect of these issues, and that many opportunities had been provided for feedback from the public and local organisations to be given; it was also noted that evidence existed that suggested that many people from outside the area visited Kettering Town Centre especially at weekends;
· The memorial stone in the area of Horsemarket commemorating the former Parish Church School had been removed during the works and she was unaware what was planned for it, as was also the case with the plaque on the former Tresham Institute building in St Marys Road; in response to the issue regarding the memorial stone, members of the Forum were informed that it was planned to reinstate the stone on completion of the works
· The plans for improving the Bus Service were unlikely to be successful and were not capable of addressing adequately the needs of disabled people; 
· The consultation meeting between Council Officers and the Taxi Association had taken place on 6th October 2010 which was outside of the consultation period which ended on 4th October 2010; it was noted that there had been difficulty in arranging a meeting with the Taxi Association due within the period, and it had been extended to accommodate their views, which were being considered as part of the overall consultation process.

.

10.KTF.30
PHARMACY NEEDS ASSESSMENT

A report was submitted that informed members of the Forum of a consultation by the Northamptonshire NHS in respect of the Northamptonshire Pharmacy Needs Assessment. Mr Don Connolly of the NHS was present at the meeting to present the report on this matter, and to answer members’ questions.
Members noted that the Health Act 2009 required Primary Care Trusts to develop and publish Pharmacy Needs Assessments and then use the assessment as the basis for determining future services. The Pharmacy Needs Assessment for Northamptonshire sets out a vision for building on the strengths of pharmacy using capacity and capability to deliver further improvements in pharmaceutical services over the coming years.  Chapter 4 of the document deals with the assessment in relation to Kettering.  A copy of the questionnaire was attached as an Appendix to the submitted report for members to submit individual response if they so wish.
In their consideration of the report, members raised the following points :

· Concern was expressed that the questionnaire was just an exercise, and that market forces would dictate what the need for Pharmacies was

· Not enough information was available about what services were available from pharmacies and when they were available

· The geographic guidelines for establishing where pharmacies could be opened were too restrictive and should be reviewed

· It was noted that that the plans made allowance for additional provision in growth areas

· The mindset of users needed to be changed by education in order to ensure that there is take-up of the additional services planned for pharmacies

· Similar use should be made of other types of shops dealing with health related issues, such as opticians
(NB: Councillor Marks left the meeting during the consideration of this item)

10.KTF.31
DOG CONTROL ORDERS
Members of the Forum were notified that Kettering Borough Council was commencing a consultation exercise regarding the implementation of updated Dog Control Orders. Details of the consultation process, the statutory processes involved in the consultation, and further detail on the proposed Dog Control Orders which were based on the issues of owners failing to remove dog faeces and the offence of not putting, and keeping a dog on a lead when directed to do so, were provided to assist members of the Forum. It was noted that landowners had discretion to waive enforcement of these issues on their land, in the case, for example, of hounds used for hunting.
AGREED
that the Borough Council’s Executive Committee be informed that Kettering Town Forum supports the proposed changes to Dog Control Orders.

10.KTF.32
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET AND UPDATE IN RESPECT  OF CONCESSIONARY FARES 
Members of the Forum were informed that Kettering Borough Council’s Executive Committee have been receiving a standing report item ‘maintaining a durable budget’ since its May 2010 meeting. The reports seek to keep members informed of the Councils latest budget position, its medium term financial strategy and also tracks any key funding announcements that have been made by the Government.

More importantly, the reports have set out the Councils ‘budget delivery framework’ and have established a timeframe for reporting back to members on ensuring that the Councils budget position remains sustainable into the future.

The last Executive Committee (13th October 2010) considered a further update report in relation to:
· A reminder of the Council's Medium Term Financial Policy

· An update of the latest budget position

· An update on the work that is taking place on the ‘budget delivery framework’ in relation to the priorities workstream and the capital review.

The report was submitted as an Appendix for members of the Forum to read. 

At the next meeting of the Executive, there will be a presentation that summarises the key implications of the recent Government Spending Review announcement. The implications of this are currently being evaluated and will become clearer in December when the Government publishes the Local Government Finance Settlement.

Additionally, members of the Forum were notified of changes to arrangements to the Concessionary Travel Scheme to take place from 1st April 2011, when the County Council would take over the administration of the scheme. Members of the Forum were notified that the County Council would need to decide 
· How it operates the scheme and if it wished to continue to provide enhancements to it that are currently provide by the Borough Council; and

· How the renewals process is dealt with and where members of the public needed to go to do this

It was noted that there would be some ‘Frequently Asked Questions’ placed on the Council’s website and other publicity material made available when further details regarding the transfer of the scheme were known.

.

AGREED
that the reports be noted.
(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 9.37pm)

              Signed…………………………………………..

Chair
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Kettering Town Forum No. 1
1.11.10


